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GREENVILLE COUNTY COUNCIL 
Minutes 

Committee of the Whole Meeting 
April 16, 2024  

4:48 p.m. 
 

Council Chambers 
301 University Ridge 

Greenville, South Carolina 
 

Council Members 
Mr. Dan Tripp, Chairman, District 28 

Mrs. Liz Seman, Vice-Chairwoman, District 24  
Mr. Butch Kirven, Chairman Pro Tem, District 27 

Mr. Joey Russo, District 17 
Mr. Mike Barnes, District 18 

Mr. Benton Blount, District 19 
Mr. Stephen Shaw, District 20 
Mr. Chris Harrison, District 21 

Mr. Stan Tzouvelekas, District 22 
Mr. Alan Mitchell, District 23 
Mr. Ennis Fant, Sr., District 25 
Mr. Rick Bradley, District 26 

 
Pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, notice of the meeting date, time, place and agenda was posted online, at  

301 University Ridge, Greenville, and made available to the newspapers, radio stations, television stations and concerned citizens. 

Council Members Absent Council Members Remote Participation 
  
None None 
 
Staff Present 
 
Joe Kernell, County Administrator Nick Carbonneau, Information Systems 
Mark Tollison, County Attorney Bob Mihalic, Governmental Affairs Officer 
Regina McCaskill, Clerk to Council Nicole Wood, Assistant County Administrator 
Jessica Stone, Deputy Clerk to Council Lyndsey Sloan, Director of Grants and Special Projects 
Pam Gilliam, Administrative Assistant Clerk to Council Ronald Hollister, Assistant County Administrator 
Terrance Galloway, Information Systems April Roberts, Medical Administrator, Detention Center 
Phillip Simmons, Information Systems Phil Head, Director of Clinical Services, EMS 
   
Others Present  
  
Rebecca Maddox, CEO, Phoenix Center 
   
Call to Order Chairman Dan Tripp 
  
Invocation  Councilor Steve Shaw 
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Item (3) Approval of Minutes 
  
 a. April 2, 2024 – Regular Committee Meeting 
  
Action: Vice-Chairwoman Seman moved to approve the minutes of the April 2, 2024, Regular Committee 

Meeting.   
  
 Motion carried unanimously.  
  
Item (4) Opioid Settlement Program 
  
 Presenters: Nicole Wood 

Ronald Hollister 
April Roberts 
Phil Head 
Rebecca Maddox 

  
 

 
  
 

 

 

   
 Nicole Wood stated that in 2022, Governor McMaster established the Opioid Recovery Fund; there 

were very stringent guidelines regarding how those funds could be used. The settlement funds came 
from manufacturers and distributors of opioids, including but not limited to Walgreens, Walmart, 
CVS, Teva and Allergan. 
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 Ms. Wood stated there were two funds associated with the Opioid Recovery Fund; the Guaranteed 

Political Subdivision Fund, which Greenville County was a part of, and the Discretionary Fund. She 
stated the discretionary funds could be used by others in the community, as long as they fit the 
guidelines. Through the Guaranteed Political Subdivision Fund, Greenville County was guaranteed 
7% of the total funds allocated. Currently, Greenville County had received just under $8 million, and 
was set to receive a total or more than $28 million by 2036. Ms. Wood stated the funds could be 
used for treatment, prevention and other strategies; they could not be used to supplant any funding.  

   
 

 

 

   
 Ms. Wood stated for the past year, staff had been working with local community experts, as well as 

the County’s own internal departments that dealt with opioid use and abuse, to develop the 
program. She stated the funds were required to address Core Abatement Strategies, such as the 
purchase of Narcan, addressing issues with pregnant and postpartum women, prevention programs, 
as well as expanding existing programs. One population that was very striking was the County’s 
inmate population; there were a large number of deaths and overdoses after release from jail. Ms. 
Wood stated Israel Hollister would address that topic later in the presentation.  
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 In Greenville County, one in eight children lived in a home with problematic drug abuse. In 2021, 

there were 270 overdose deaths; the numbers continued to grow. Ms. Wood stated there were 
“horror stories” about opioids laced with fentanyl and other drugs. Greenville County EMS was using 
Narcan more often and the number of opioid-related hospitalizations was steadily increasing. She 
stated the County had partnered with the Greenville County Detention Center, Emergency Medical 
Services, the Phoenix Center, FAVOR Upstate and Challenges Inc. to address the issue. 
 
Ms. Wood stated, of the $7 million available to use, the current request would be for a little more 
that $3 million. Those funds had a “use it or lose it” policy and had to be used within three years. If 
they were not used, they would revert back to the Discretionary Fund.  

  
 Councilor Harrison asked if political subdivisions were the only entities that could apply for funding.  
  
 Ms. Wood stated the Sheriff’s Office had already applied for and received funding. She stated non-

profits, state agencies and other entities could apply. The $28 million was just for Greenville County.  
  
 Chairman Tripp inquired if the “discretionary pot” was specific to Greenville County or was it 

available on a statewide basis.   
  
 Ms. Wood stated those funds were shared by the entire state. The smaller counties had received less 

than Greenville County. The City of Greenville had also received funding.  
  
 Councilor Mitchell asked when the three year period started.  
  
 Ms. Wood stated Greenville County received a little more than $600,000 in 2021 and additional funds 

in 2022, 2023 and 2024. Currently, the County was incompliance; however, the initial $600,000 had 
to be spent in 2024. The $1 million received in 2022 had to be spent by the end of 2025. Ms. Wood 
stated there was an “ongoing ask” of $1 million per year from the Detention Center and $2 million 
for the next three years from the Phoenix Center, FAVOR Upstate and Challenges Inc. Greenville 
County received $3.5 million in 2024 and was set to receive $2.3 million in 2025. Staff continued to 
reach out to potential community partners.  
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 Greenville County Detention Center 
  
 

 
  
 Israel Hollister, Assistant County Administrator for Public Safety, stated individuals who suffered 

from substance abuse disorders were disproportionately involved in the criminal justice system. 
Once an individual was incarcerated, that had a constitutionally protected right to adequate health 
care. Mr. Hollister stated medication-assisted treatment programs had become the standard by 
which the Detention Center was measured; it always needed to be moving in the direction of doing 
what the research suggested. If an inmate was not treated effectively while incarcerated, they were 
at a higher risk of dying from an overdose after release. 
 
Mr. Hollister stated the Greenville County Detention Center was the busiest in the state. 
Approximately 18,000 to 22,000 people were booked into the center yearly, with an average daily 
population of 1385 (2023). Currently, there were 1492 inmates at the facility. In 2023, of the 
approximate 18,000 people that were screened at the center, 3900 were identified with potential 
substance withdrawal. Mr. Hollister stated substance abuse could include alcohol, but, more often 
than not, it was related to opioids. Those 3900 patients had over 25,000 interactions with staff; 
checking blood pressures, administering medication, etc. It was an ongoing process until release.  

  
 

 

 

  
 Mr. Hollister stated a number of entities had approached the Detention Center wanting to partner 

when they learned about the opportunity to participate in the settlement. The Detention Center had 
already partnered with Greenville County EMS and the local fire departments to make sure people 
could get access to care once they were released from the facility. He stated the Detention Center 
had also partnered with other local agencies to assist individuals while they were incarcerated, and, 
after release, to transition them into the community while continuing with their treatment. Mr. 
Hollister stated the ultimate goal was to reduce the recidivism rate.  
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 Mr. Hollister stated the Detention Center had chosen to specifically focus on those core abatement 

strategies that could take place inside the center: 
  
  • Medication-assisted treatment program 
  • Focus on pregnant and postpartum women and the issues they face incarcerated 
  • Expansion of a warm handoff program and recovery services 
  
 

 
  
 Mr. Hollister stated jails were on the frontlines of the opioid epidemic. Detention Centers had the 

opportunity to treat while an individual was incarcerated. Community service providers relied on 
individuals approaching them for services; however, once an individual was incarcerated, there was 
an opportunity to treat them and give them the skills and information necessary to leave the 
detention center in much better condition.  
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 Mr. Hollister stated the Detention Center had reached out to the Coroner's Office to obtain 
information regarding the number of overdose deaths in South Carolina, and more specifically, in 
Greenville County. In 2022, over 200 people overdosed; the largest number of them had been 
released from the Detention Center within the previous seven days. He stated 9.5% of previously 
incarcerated individuals suffered from opioid-related deaths 28 days after release.  

  
 

 
  
 In 2022, 22% of individuals that overdosed had been in jail within the past year; in 2023, that number 

was 33%. Of all reported overdoses for 2022, 69% had been incarcerated at some point in their lives; 
that figure was 74% for 2023. He stated one reason the abatement strategies focused specifically on 
the jail population was there was a unique opportunity to put incarcerated individuals on a path that 
could potentially lead to better outcomes. Mr. Hollister introduced April Roberts, Medical 
Administrator for the Detention Center, to talk specifically about the plan itself.  

  
 

 
  
 Ms. Roberts stated treatment of OCD, in general, required a multidisciplinary approach. A treatment 

team consisted of medical personnel, mental health staff, social workers and security staff. She 
stated treatment could be split into two categories; medications and recovery programs or therapy. 
The medication treatment plans used throughout incarceration would be tailored to a few specific 
groups. Pregnant patients would be managed with Suboxone during their pregnancy and in their 
postpartum period. Ms. Roberts stated withdrawal from opiates could actually cause a spontaneous 
abortion. If an inmate was already established with a provider in the community, the Detention 
Center would continue the current treatment. Services would include medications, therapy and 
counseling. She stated patients would learn skills to cope with their addiction and be able to 
participate actively in their recovery. Additionally, they would learn about resources upon release, 
for them and their families. Social Workers would be available to arrange post incarceration services.  
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 Ms. Roberts stated staff would assist with signing inmates up for Medicaid and/or other insurance. 

A Community Paramedic would be assigned to the individual upon release. Community Paramedics 
were already in the jail, establishing relationships with incarcerated individuals. They were able to go 
to a previously incarcerated individual’s home and assist with linkage to available resources. She 
stated it was important to make sure they were linked to care on the outside. The program would 
offer a bridge to care with a built-in safety net. Brixadi, a seven day buprenorphine injection, would 
be administered as that safety net. Implementation of the plan would provide the opportunity to 
have a direct, positive impact on the statistics discussed earlier regarding the number of deaths in 
Greenville County post incarceration. She stated they hoped to have a profound impact on those 
deaths that occurred within the first 14 days post incarceration through linkage to care, Community 
Paramedic visits, and avoidance of opioid naive upon release.  

  
 

 
  
 Mr. Hollister stated the Detention Center’s funding request was to obtain monies to purchase items 

necessary to implement the plan. In the proposal, a “best guess estimate” was given on medication 
costs, as many were very expensive. He stated the anticipated cost for medications was $127,000. 
The largest cost would be staffing. Additional staff would have to be hired to meet the needs. Mr. 
Hollister stated the total request was a little more than $1 million, which would be on a continuous 
basis. Hopefully, the program would benefit Greenville County for many years.   

  
 Councilor Mitchell asked if the plan had been piloted in other jurisdictions.  
  
 Mr. Hollister stated medication-assisted plans had been used in other facilities for a number of years, 

with great results.  
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 Greenville County Emergency Medical Services 
  
 

 
  
 

 
  
 Phil Head, Director of Clinical Services with Greenville County EMS, stated he led the Community 

Paramedic Program for the County. Currently, there were three Community Paramedics; their 
primary function was to work with the 911 utilization system and both of the area’s healthcare 
systems to identify gaps in transportation, access to care, and knowledge of services within the 
community. Mr. Head stated they had recently ventured into addiction and recovery. It was very 
difficult to connect that population to the right interventions. A review of “overdose calls” was 
conducted and efforts were made to track those individuals, with very little success. Mr. Head stated 
when a Community Paramedic was able to make contact, they were usually successful in getting the 
individual linked to needed services. EMS had been working with the Phoenix Center and the 
Detention Center to connect with those individuals; linkage to care was the biggest focus. Mr. Head 
stated EMS was accepted in the community and generally liked. When working with patients in 
addiction and recovery, it was important to have access to Narcan. Mr. Head stated EMS was looking 
at new treatments such as buprenorphine. The Community Paramedics were able to assess an 
individual, get them under medical control and connect them to a MAT center. One of the most 
fascinating things was what harm reduction looked like for a patient. Those efforts included fentanyl, 
xylazine test strips and clean needles swaps. EMS was also collaborating with Prisma Health and St. 
Francis regarding Hepatitis C treatments.  Mr. Head stated one of the most interesting things was if 
EMS was able to establish a relationship with one of those patients through harm reduction 
strategies, they developed trust and the patient was 5% more likely to enter treatment.  
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 Mr. Head stated Greenville County EMS was requesting access to $50,000 of the funds available to 

purchase Narcan for the community. They would be really good stewards of the Narcan and not hand 
it out to just anybody. They were also looking at adding QR codes to the packages of Narcan. If a can 
was used and it came up in the database, the person could be contacted for follow-up. If Narcan was 
administered to an individual and they decided they were ready for treatment, they could scan the 
QR code and a Community Paramedic would make a visit and offer additional medications and/or 
treatment. The request also included funding for buprenorphine, fentanyl and xylazine test strips. 
Mr. Head stated every single one of those purchases, as well as everything that EMS wanted to do, 
had been medically vetted by Dr. Marty Lutz. 

  
 Councilor Shaw asked he had heard a “crazy rumor” that Greenville County ambulances were only 

allowed to have one blanket. He asked if the rumor was true.  
  
 Mr. Head stated that was not true.  
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 Phoenix Center 
  
 

 
  
 Becky Maddox, CEO of the Phoenix Center, stated all the partners were already working together 

and the funding would allow them to continue to do so. Each partner saw different populations and 
had different strategies. The Phoenix Center was the County’s primary designated entity for the 
treatment of drug and alcohol addiction. The center served about 5000 people a year for treatment 
only and an additional 30,000 in prevention. Ms. Maddox stated it was a huge program with lots of 
different strategies and lots of different components. The Phoenix Center wanted to partner with 
organizations that were trusted and had credibility within the treatment community and with the 
“folks that are on the street.” Trust was important when dealing with addition and recovery. Every 
interaction was an opportunity to build trust.  

  
 

 
  
 Ms. Maddox stated the Phoenix Center wanted to expand its prevention efforts by adding a 

Prevention Specialist and a FAVOR Peer Support Specialist to go out into the community and target 
adolescents and young adults. It was important to prevent use in that population. Many of those 
individuals lived in homes where there was substance use; if so, intervention could begin with the 
family system. The Phoenix Center would engage with the adolescent or young adult and FAVOR 
would connect with the family. The Prevention Specialist would utilize the existing mobile education 
trailer that was operated in conjunction with the Coroner's Office.  
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 Ms. Maddox stated the Phoenix Center also wanted funds to address harm reduction. Reductionists 

were those individuals on the absolute frontlines of substance using individuals in our community. 
She stated they visited homeless camps, hotels, and other places in the community that most people 
would not choose or need to go. Their role was to provide supplies and build trust. The additional 
funds would pay for a fulltime administrator for that program, peer support staff and some funds to 
oversee the program.  Ms. Maddox stated peer support was support from individuals who had 
substance abuse issues in the past and were in recovery; they were a very important part of the 
program.    

  
 

 
  
 Ms. Maddox stated the Phoenix Center wanted to expand its treatment and recovery programs, 

specifically looking at pregnant and parenting. The center already had services available in a couple 
of prenatal clinics in the area. She stated they would like to add a parenting piece to its treatment 
and recovery programs for women with young children who were experiencing problems, as well as 
services for children exposed to substances. It was critical to offer a medication-assisted protocol to 
keep both mothers and babies safe during pregnancy. Once a child was born to a substance user, the 
Phoenix Center wanted to be there to identify any delays or other issues that the child may 
experience due to the mother’s substance abuse.  
 
Overall, the goal would be to hire counselors specifically focused on pregnant and postpartum 
women, child development specialists to work with the children, ACE coaches, peer support 
specialists for FAVOR, Re-entry Councilor, Navigation Nurse, Clinical Supervisor and Navigation 
Counselors. Those professionals would be there to assist with community resources, medical care 
and other resources in a non-judgmental way.  
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 Ms. Maddox stated funding for support treatment for communities and families was needed for 

FAVOR. FAVOR was established in Greenville 20 years; all of its workers had real life experience with 
substance abuse and were able to offer assistance from a personal standpoint. The additional funding 
would add Peer Support Specialists for FAVOR.  

  
 

 
  
 Ms. Maddox stated the funding would provide monies for an Opioid Recovery Fund Project Director 

for program implementation and coordination across partner agencies, a Project Data Coordinator 
to track and report data for the overall projects, and a Data and Evaluation Consultant to assist 
FAVOR and Challenges, Inc. with data collection and evaluation as well as liaise with the Phoenix 
Center.  
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 In summary, the Phoenix Center request was as follows:  
  
  • Prevention and Education 131,775  
  • Harm Reduction 330,912  
  • Treatment and Recovery 1,430,415  
  • Support / Treatment for Communities and Families 59,325  
  • Oversight, Materials, Data Collection, Project Management 255,402  
   Total Request $2,207,829  
  
 

 
  
 Ms. Maddox stated the total request from all partners was $3,293,829.  
  
 Councilor Harrison thanked all the presenters; it appeared to be a great plan. Mr. Harrison stated 

most of the funding would be for additional personnel. He asked if there were any expenses that 
would be taken care of in the first year and not be ongoing.  

  
 Ms. Maddox stated she was not aware of any expenses that would not be ongoing, with the exception 

of data. It was possible that once the system was underway in terms of collecting and reporting data, 
the effort to do so may not be as great.  

  
 Chairman Tripp inquired what would happen at the end of the first year, in terms of funding.  
  
 Ms. Maddox stated they hoped that at the end of the first year, it was obvious all the partners were 

doing a good job as supported by the data. If so, there would be requests for additional funding.  
  
 Ms. Wood stated with the funding, multi-year requests were favored; however, it was awarded on a 

per year basis. Additional requests for funding could be made, depending on the success of the 
program, as supported by the data collected.  

  
 Mr. Kernell stated staff elected to delay putting the program together until the County had 

accumulated some of the funding. To date, Greenville County had received approximately $8 million 
funding. The funding would increase and decrease yearly. He stated once the program was in place, 
the County did not want it to end. In 2018, Greenville County was among the first South Carolina 
local governments to sue manufacturers, distributors and pharmacies linked to the overuse of 
opioids. The South Carolina Supreme Court consolidated 51 state cases, designated Greenville 
County's complaint as a Master Complainant. In other words, Greenville County became the 
bellwether of the plaintiffs that went through the court system. Mr. Kernell stated county staff 
participated in an extensive discovery, gathering information from the different groups regarding 
how opioid addiction affected our community.  
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Mr. Kernell stated in 2022, Greenville County opted to participate in the first of two national 
settlements, which included distributors such as Cardinal Health, McKesson, Johnson and Johnson, 
Janssen Pharmaceuticals and other related entities. In 2023, County Council opted to participate in 
the second national settlement involving retail pharmacy defendants Walgreens, Walmart, CVS and 
manufacturer defendants, Teva and Allergan. Both of those settlements contributed to the $28 
million that Greenville County would receive. The funds could only be used for opioid programs; not 
a penny of County money would be used. Mr. Kernell stated there were some additional defendants 
still out there; the funding could increase as several had filed for bankruptcy. He stated by focusing 
on the Detention Center population, the County should be able to make a huge dent in the problem.  

  
 Councilor Shaw stated the funding started in 2021, with Greenville County receiving approximately 

$600,000. He inquired how the County had accumulated the $8 million.  
  
 Mr. Kernell stated it was a structured settlement. Greenville County received $612,000 in 2021, $3.1 

in 2022, $3.9 in 2023 and $1.4 in 2024. The intent of the settlement was to award as much funding 
as possible early on. Mr. Kernell stated as there were several different defendants, the amount would 
fluctuate yearly.  

  
 Chairman Pro Tem Kirven inquired if there was any high level research being conducted regarding 

physical and psychological predispositions to addiction as well as ways to prevent them.  
  
 Ms. Maddox stated research was being conducted regarding the issue of predispositions to addiction. 

She stated there were disagreements about what the data had revealed. In South Carolina, funding 
had been awarded to MUSC, as well as a couple of other entities, to gather data from across the state 
in terms of substance use, specifically opioid abuse. The results of those studies were probably two 
years in the making. 

  
Action: Vice-Chairwoman Seman moved to approve the Opioid Settlement Program, as presented by staff. 
  
 Councilor Tzouvelekas inquired if the motion required a second.  
  
 Chairman Tripp answered in the negative.  
  
 Motion as presented carried unanimously.  
  
Item (5) Adjournment  
  
Action: Chairman Pro Tem Kirven moved to adjourn the meeting. 
  
 Motion carried unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 5:37 p.m. 
  
 Respectfully submitted:  
  

 
 

 Regina G. McCaskill 
Clerk to Council 
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